Achieving diversity, equity and inclusion in clinical trials



An in-depth look at understanding and overcoming barriers to patient participation

By Doris Wu, PhD and Wessel de Cock, MA

Contents

1.	Introduction	2
2. \	What is diversity?	4
2	2.1. Defining diversity in clinical trials	4
2	2.2. Diversity as representation	6
2	2.3. Diversity and clinical outcomes	7
E	Box 1. Case study: The Women's Health Initiative	8
2	2.4 Considerations and uses	9
3.	What are potential barriers patients face?	.11
3	8.1. Race and ethnicity	.12
3	8.2. Sex and gender	.14
3	8.3. Age	.16
3	.4. Location	.19
3	8.5. Other determinants	.20
3	8.6. Outlook	.22
4.	What are solutions to improving DEI in clinical trials?	.23
4	.1 Summary of group-specific measures to improve DEI	.23
4	2.2 Examples of strategies to improve communication with patients	.26
5.	How does Clariness fit in?	. 28
5	5.1. Our steps towards improving DEI	.29
	Step 1: Listening to and understanding patients	. 29
	Step 2: Improving health literacy and communication	. 30
	Step 3: Erasing geographical barriers when reaching out to patients	.30
	Step 4: Hosting the Annual's Patient's Voice	.32
6.	Summary: Our key takeaways	.32
Ref	erences	.35

1.Introduction

The prevalence of communicable and non-communicable diseases are increasing worldwide, placing considerable demand on public health systems and driving a necessity to develop more effective targeted therapies. This is reflected in the exponential growth of registered clinical trials in the last two decades – from 2,673 in 1999, to 600,713 in 2020.¹ Clinical trials are the cornerstone of *precision medicine* and are not possible without the volunteers who take part. As defined by the US National Institutes of Health (NIH), precision medicine is "an emerging approach for disease treatment and prevention that takes into account individual variability in genes, environment, and lifestyle for each person."² By considering this variability, the core of executing precision medicine is collecting data from a diverse study population representing real-word patients. However, despite growing initiatives and practices to make trials more patient-centric and representative of today's societies, most studies still fail to enroll inclusive and diverse patient populations. To illustrate, in 2020, minority racial/ethnic groups represented only 25% of patients in clinical trials,³ despite comprising 40% of the US population⁴ – limiting the generalizability and applicability of new treatments in underrepresented groups. Furthermore, this lack of diversity contributes towards growing social and health disparities, particularly among underrepresented, underserved, and minority populations who tend to bear the unbalanced brunt of some of the most common conditions and diseases (e.g., diabetes, cardiovascular disease, etc.). To improve social and health equity for everyone, the clinical trial research industry first needs to ensure that medicines and therapies are effective in the patients who need them most. This requires a nuanced and targeted approach to understand who these patients are.

Furthermore, medicines approved in the US prior to the NIH Revitalization Act in 1993 were predominantly tested in "single, white men."⁵ This glaring omission of other patient populations when developing medicine and therapies, has led to sometimes fatal outcomes in other racial/ethnic groups, as well as in women. For example, warfarin (a commonly used anticoagulant to treat blood clots) was discovered to have higher rates of adverse events and even death in Black/African or Hispanic/Latino patients.⁶ Yet, of 12 prospective randomized trials on warfarin, 80% of study participants were white. Furthermore, between 1997-2000, a shocking 8 out of 10 drugs were removed from the US market as they caused severe side effects or led to fatalities in women.⁷ Unfortunately, because clinical trials were historically less inclusive, responses to treatments by different patient groups were only discovered retroactively and after a substantial accumulation of adverse events. In recognition of the need to overcome disparities in health outcomes, several regulatory bodies recently created guidelines on how to enroll more diverse



patient populations. These include guidelines by the US FDA on "Enhancing the Diversity of Clinical Trial Populations" (Nov 2020)⁸ and the "Collection of Race and Ethnicity Data in Clinical Trials" (Oct 2016)⁹; the NIH policy on the "Inclusion of Women and Minorities as Subjects in Clinical Research" (Nov 2017)¹⁰ in NIH-funded research; and the European Association of Science Editors' "Sex and Gender Equity in Research Guidelines" (May 2016).¹¹ More recently, as minority communities were more severely affected by the COVID-19 pandemic, the US FDA issued recommendations in their guidance document, "Development and Licensure of Vaccines to Prevent COVID-19" (June 2020), that encouraged the "enrollment of populations most affected by COVID-19, specifically racial and ethnic minorities."¹²

With growing evidence showing the need for precision medicine, trickle down effects to actual solutions have proven glacial, despite known risks in continuing this way. Consequently, the approach and pace is not justified from a scientific, ethical, or moral position. Following social movements such as Black Lives Matter and Stop AAPI (Asian American Pacific Islander) Hate – along with COVID-19 that compounded striking social inequalities – there is now an increasing call and opportunity for clinical trial stakeholders (e.g., sponsors, regulatory bodies, patient groups, research institutes) to take an energized approach towards advocating for and realizing diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) in clinical trials. This includes implementing regulatory guidelines (e.g., reporting diversity metrics); pushing for structural changes (e.g., hiring more diverse investigators and clinical staff); adapting study designs (e.g., decentralized methods and reevaluating inclusion/exclusion criteria); improving health literacy (e.g., creating accessible medical and study information) and communication (e.g., using layman terms and local languages); rebuilding trust (e.g., empathy and transparency); and being aware of the way that individual backgrounds shape trial interest, recruitment, and retention (e.g., intersectionality, cultural competency training).

To gain a deeper understanding of how we can achieve diversity in clinical trials, we examine:

- What is diversity? How diversity is measured and how this term has evolved.
- What are potential barriers patients face? How different patient communities have been excluded in the past and challenges they still face today.
- What are solutions to improving DEI in clinical trials? Our general recommendations and group-specific measures.
- How does Clariness fit in? Our patient-centric approaches to DEI.
- Our key takeaways. Where we hope to go as an industry.

2. What is diversity?

Since the 1990s, publications addressing patient diversity in clinical trials have increased from a few hundred articles a year to almost 1,500 yearly articles¹³ (**Figure 1**). Despite increasing awareness, many clinical trial stakeholders continue to struggle with creating a single useable definition of diversity in clinical trials and – let alone – developing a standardized process and set of measures on how to achieve diversity in clinical trials. To better understand this issue, we first need to understand how various experts have defined diversity in the context of clinical research in the past and how this term continues to evolve today.



2.1. Defining diversity in clinical trials

Most definitions of diversity in clinical research center around the "practice or quality of including or involving people from a range of different social and ethnic backgrounds and of different genders, sexual orientation, etc."¹⁴ Therefore, categorizing different backgrounds does not solely refer to the inclusion of a variety of racial/ethnic backgrounds, but also includes other demographic (e.g., sex, age, location of residence, socioeconomic status, etc.) and non-demographic (e.g., disabilities, comorbidities, genetics, concurrent medications, etc.) factors (**Figure 2**).^{8,15}



Before being able to create guidelines and steps towards improving diversity in clinical trials, it is important to first observe how diversity has been presented in two slightly different and nuanced ways:

- **1. Diversity as representation:** In this concept, diversity focuses on ensuring that study populations reflect real-world compositions in society and/or specific patient populations in clinical trials.¹⁶ This approach also considers barriers certain patients may disproportionately face when accessing clinical trials to ensure accurate representation when recruiting patients.^{17,18}
- 2. Diversity as improving clinical outcomes: In this concept, diversity focuses on considering group-specific clinical outcomes and responses to treatment.¹⁹ Therefore, diversity is not merely representing real-world compositions in society or specific patient populations, but also ensuring that new medicines and therapies are actually effective in these patient populations. This requires acknowledging that different patient groups display varying disease prevalence,²⁰ responses to treatment,^{19,21} and requires additional considerations (e.g., social, environmental, biological, and genetic factors) that are not homogenous across all patients, indications, or patient communities.^{19,22} Accordingly, it's not just about letting a homogenous study population represent real-world patient populations, but rather about



focusing on *group-specific differences* in clinical outcomes of medicines or therapies and discovering their true underlying mechanisms.¹⁹

To better understand the different implications of these two usages of diversity, we take a detailed look into examples of what this means in clinical practice.

2.2. Diversity as representation

Following the aphorism, "Your results are only as good as your data," diversity as representation primarily focuses on increasing the diversity of study populations in clinical trials to accurately represent real-world compositions in society and/or patient populations, thereby improving health equity by giving more equal access to specialized treatments and care. For example, Aldrighetti *et. al.* (2021)²³ recently performed a cross-sectional analysis on racial/ethnic disparities in breast, prostate, lung, and colorectal cancer precision medicine studies. They found that in 93 clinical trials with 5,867 participants, non-Hispanic white patients (82.3%) were overrepresented and minority groups underrepresented relative to US cancer incidence rates.²³ They concluded that to actually collect "meaningful precision data," oncology clinical trials need to include more representative patient populations to ensure that benefits of cancer research also apply to minority and underrepresented patients – especially since biomarker and genetic testing play a pivotal role in treatments.

A recent example on the importance of making trial populations representative of real-world patients was seen during the COVID-19 pandemic. The US government and health authorities released several statements urging sponsors of COVID-19 clinical trials to enroll those (i.e., racial and ethnic minorities) who were most impacted by the pandemic to ensure that vaccines were effective in and available to individuals from all backgrounds.^{24,25} The urgency behind these statements became clear during the pandemic as certain communities (e.g., Black/African American and non-Hispanic white) were disproportionately affected by the virus (e.g., higher risk/rates of morbidity and mortality),²⁶ as well as during vaccine rollouts (e.g., lower vaccination rates, higher rates of concern over vaccines).²⁷ Key reasons for this stark imbalance in health equity stems primarily from historical inequality, (systemic) racism, discrimination, low medical trust among these communities, language and cultural barriers, socioeconomic status, types of employment (e.g., less flexibility and opportunities for remote work), health literacy, education, limited transportation options, as well as living in areas with worse access to hospitals.²⁶⁻³² Furthermore, some scientists argued, including Dr. Anthony Fauci (Director of the National

Institute for Allergy and Infectious Diseases in the US), that Black/African American and non-Hispanic white patients should even represent a slight majority of volunteers in COVID-19 vaccine clinical trials as these communities are disproportionately affected by the pandemic.^{31,33}

This notion of diversity as representation thus looks at clinical trials (particularly during the patient recruitment process) with aims to create a more representative study population reflecting real-word patient communities. To improve participation of underrepresented or minority patients in clinical trials requires an intersectional approach (**Figure 2**) overcoming group-specific barriers and designing culturally appropriate outreach campaigns to these communities. However, this diversity metric is just one step towards DEI in clinical trials as it only accounts for one aspect of precision medicine and may not fully address how certain patient subpopulations are affected by a condition or how they respond to certain medicines or treatments.¹⁹

2.3. Diversity and clinical outcomes

Apart from diversity as representation, some clinical scientists push for diversity to go beyond merely creating a more diverse study population. Instead, they argue that diversity means fundamentally *redesigning* clinical trial protocols, hypotheses, and primary and secondary research objectives in a way that addresses group-specific clinical outcomes. For decades, Randomized Clinical Trials (RCTs) have been the "gold standard" in evidence-based medicine, ensuring that therapies are effective for all individuals.^{19,34} However, this "requires that the hypotheses underlying studies based on a nuanced understanding of possible differences between groups should be studied in a population that represents groups that differ on the aspects considered to be relevant"¹⁹ – meaning that it isn't just about including a diverse and representative patient population, but also addressing underlying biological/sociocultural mechanisms that are meaningful to those specific patient groups and leads to relevant clinical outcomes.

To improve DEI, sponsors (and clinical trial stakeholders) should be held accountable by reporting on diversity measures, as well as group-specific outcomes. However, to report these outcomes requires understanding to what extent subgroup analyses is required (i.e., if it provides meaningful clinical data), with a large enough sample size of different patient groups to perform subgroup analyses – which remains problematic as many trials still fail to meet diversity standards and do not (or are unable to) report any group-specific outcomes.^{19,35} Additionally, certain results of (sub)group-specific analyses may also be misleading due to limited power and

small sample sizes that are unable to accurately detect any differences in efficacy or safety between patient groups.^{36,37} Still, despite regulatory reforms calling for the enrollment of more diverse patient groups (e.g., NIH Revitalization Act in 1993), Stronks *et al.*, 2013 notes that "there is still little evidence on diversity in the efficacy of treatment, leading to a lack of diversity-sensitive guidelines for professionals."¹⁹ These challenges only highlight the medical Catch-22 when trying to improve diversity and clinical outcomes in clinical trials, which, in part, requires targeted outreach to recruiting specific patient subgroups.

Box 1. Case study: The Women's Health Initiative.

A case study on initiatives that were inclusive and improved group-specific outcomes was the groundbreaking Women's Health Initiative (WHI) – a long-term national health study launched in 1991 to address cardiovascular disease, cancers, and osteoporotic fractures in postmenopausal women.^{38,39} As one of the largest women's health projects in the US, the study enrolled >160,000 women (50-79 years old) across 40 clinical centers, with approximately 64,500 women participating in a randomized controlled clinical trial (CT) and 100,000 women in a complementary observational study (OS).³⁹



One of the key findings by the WHI was that hormone replacement therapy is not effective in preventing heart disease in postmenopausal women⁴⁰ – a finding in direct contrast to previous observational studies that suggested potential cardiovascular benefits.⁴¹ Furthermore, hormone therapy with estrogen and progestin actually increased the risk of breast cancer, stroke, and myocardial infarction in postmenopausal women – leading to the US Food and Drug Administration to approve a labeling change, along with "a statement that hormone therapy should be considered only for women at significant risk of osteoporosis who cannot take nonestrogen medications."⁴¹ Following this, a shift from estrogen to nonestrogen therapy was observed in osteoporosis treatments.⁴¹

The WHI also made efforts to enroll women from racial and ethnic minority groups, with a minority recruitment target set to 20% for both the CT and OS.³⁹ To achieve this, 10 out of 40 WHI clinical centers were minority recruitment centers due to "their history of interaction with and access to large numbers of women in at least one of the four targeted [racial/ethnic] groups."⁴² The 30 remaining centers "were expected to recruit as many women from these historically underrepresented race and ethnicity groups as they could."⁴² A cross-sectional analysis (using the baseline data from the WHI) later showed differences in lifetime morbidity burden among different racial/ethnic groups, with Black/African American or Native American/Alaska Native women more likely to have higher lifetime morbidity burden than white women.⁴³

The knowledge gained from the WHI have continued to prove crucial in the persistent improvement of women's health and is estimated to have saved approximately "\$35.2 billion in direct medical costs in the United States."⁴⁰ Additionally, the 2020–2021 WHI Race and Ethnicity Task Force more recently created the WHI Race and Ethnicity Language and Data Interpretation Guide that outlines recommendations on how to include race and ethnicity in methods, analyses, and reporting to ensure that clinical trials are inclusive and that clinical outcomes apply to all patient communities.⁴²

2.4 Considerations and uses

In past decades, researchers from progressively interdisciplinary backgrounds have increasingly brought forth critiques on clinical research's conceptualization of diversity – arguing that it is often based on essentialist conceptions of race/ethnicity, gender, or other socially constructed identities.^{42,44-46} According to these critiques, inconsistent, unclear, or misinformed methods of classifying patient subgroups can actually lead to barriers that may hinder recruitment efforts and lead to the continued medical distrust and miscommunication seen among certain minority populations today.^{42,46}

These critiques focus on the following 2 points:

1. Identities are not "monolithic" or homogeneous: It has been criticized that during patient recruitment efforts, minority populations (e.g., racial/ethnic) are often treated as homogenous groups. For example, during the COVID-19 pandemic, media outlets, politicians and health officials used a singular example – the infamous Tuskegee Syphilis Study – to explain the apparent mistrust of all Black/African Americans towards medical institutions and the vaccines specificically.^{47,48} This (highly unethical) infamous study was organized by the US Public Health Service (PHS) between 1932–72 to study the effects of untreated syphilis in Black/African Americans had more general awareness and knowledge of the Tuskegee study, they did not find this to be associated with their willingness to participate in biomedical research. Furthermore, researchers found that the majority of Black/African Americans have more "modern reasons" for hesitating. In other words: Tuskegee is often used as a "scapegoat" by health officials and politicians to avoid looking at deeper (modern) barriers to distrust in medical research.

"If you continue to use [Tuskegee] as a way of explaining why more African Americans are hesitant, it almost absolves you of having to learn more, do more, involve other people – admit that racism is actually a thing today."⁴⁷ – Karen Lincoln, professor of social work at USC and founder of Advocates for African American Elders

Additionally, from a practical point of view, treating certain populations as homogenous based on a certain categorization is also inherently false when looking at responses to treatment. For



example, naltrexone (a medication used to treat substance abuse) showed different outcomes in Black/African American patients when stratified based on low or high West African genetic ancestry.⁶ Although differences were found between Black/African American versus non-Hispanic white participants, Black/African American participants with low West African ancestry showed no measurable differences in response when compared to their non-Hispanic White counterparts.

2. Identities overlap and intersect: As is increasingly emphasized by scholars across all disciplines (from medicine, biology, social science, anthropology, history, and philosophy),⁵⁰⁻⁵³ multiple "identities" (**Figure 2**) can coexist within one person and are fluid and evolve over time. Therefore, categorizing individuals under one identity is highly one-dimensional, limiting, and potentially exclusive. Understanding a variety of potential identities (or sense of *belonging* to a group) within the framework of "intersectionality" was first proposed by Kimberlé Crenshaw (1989)⁵⁰ when highlighting the discrimination or exclusion faced by Black/African American women relative to their gender and race. Since then, intersectionality has expanded to become a *"theoretical framework that posits that multiple social categories (e.g., race, ethnicity, gender, sexual orientation, socioeconomic status) intersect at the micro level of individual experience to reflect multiple interlocking systems of privilege and oppression at the macro, social-structural level (e.g., racism, sexism, heterosexism)."⁵¹*

For clinical trials, this means that diversity should be understood as being person- and contextdependent, i.e., that potential study participants are multidimensional and may self-identify and/or belong to different categories that expose them to different social/environmental factors that in turn affects their health, disease risk, and access or barriers to healthcare and treatments.^{42,51,52}

To illustrate, the use of "women and minorities" is often used in public health discourse (e.g., in the NIH Revitalization act on the "inclusion of women and minorities in clinical research"¹⁰), which may imply these categories to be mutually exclusive and may hide that these two categories can intersect (e.g., Black women).⁵¹ Additionally, the term minority is often used with race/ethnicity, but also applies to those in LGBTQIA+ communities, people with disabilities, as well as white Americans living in rural areas (i.e., underserved communities).⁵¹ Therefore, improving DEI in clinical trials means considering all potential identities that may exist in different people as well as taking into account how this can affect their participation in clinical trials.

"Confronting diversity in clinical research starts with formulating hypotheses as to why diversity does or does not matter in a specific case" – Stronks et al (2013)¹⁹

What these considerations all highlight is that a one-size-fits-all approach doesn't really fit if we want to achieve health equity and precision medicine. Indeed, as Stronks *et al* (2013)¹⁹ also argues, "confronting diversity in clinical research starts with formulating hypotheses as to why diversity does or does not matter in a specific case" – and then developing different methodologies for recruitment, retention, data analyses, and reporting based on this knowledge. This means that every clinical study requires a thoughtful and nuanced understanding of patient populations, followed by a carefully targeted method on how to communicate with and reach specific populations.

Do you need support with improving DEI in your clinical studies? Contact Clariness <u>here</u> to learn more about how we can reach underrepresented patients.

3. What are potential barriers patients face?

As previously discussed, dimensions of diversity refer to a broad consideration of demographic (e.g., race/ethnicity, gender/sex, age, location of residence, socioeconomic status, etc.) and nondemographic (e.g., disabilities, comorbidities, genetics, concurrent medications, etc.) factors (**Figure 2**).^{8,15} Within each dimension, individuals face unique barriers that also intersect with other dimensions, forming complex mosaics of social, economic, and health opportunities and outcomes for each individual. While clinical research has historically attempted to limit variability within study populations to control confounding factors, researchers are now increasingly aware that including a homogenous study population can mask underlying differences in responses between groups, while also biasing effective treatments towards a limited group.

These concerns led to the promotion of patient recruitment practices that could lead to the enrollment of more diverse and representative patient populations in clinical trials outlined in several guidance documents, including the US FDA's on "Enhancing the Diversity of Clinical Trial Populations,"⁸ "Collection of Race and Ethnicity Data in Clinical Trials,"⁹ and the more recent "Development and Licensure of Vaccines to Prevent COVID-19" (June 2020), that encouraged the



"enrollment of populations most affected by COVID-19, specifically racial and ethnic minorities."¹² Other guidelines include the NIH policy on the "Inclusion of Women and Minorities as Subjects in Clinical Research"¹⁰ in NIH-funded research and the European Association of Science Editors' "Sex and Gender Equity in Research Guidelines."¹¹ To better understand what barriers patient communities may face, the National Institute of Minority Health and Health Disparities (NIMHD) in the US "congressionally mandated designated disparity groups"⁵⁴ which fall within:

- Race and ethnicity
- Sex and gender
- Age
- Location (e.g., underserved rural populations or certain urban neighborhoods)
- Other social determinants less often or not reported at all (e.g., access to care, disabilities, household income, education, etc.)

By exploring different demographic categories or dimensions that are essential for DEI in clinical trials, we can start to identify which groups are underrepresented and how to overcome the barriers they face.

3.1. Race and ethnicity

As the number of clinical trials continues to grow, having a study population that accurately represents real-world patient populations is a first step towards achieving health and social equity. To illustrate, in a recent analysis performed in 2020⁵⁵ on global clinical trial participants, 76% were white, 11% Asian, 7% Black, and 6% other; in contrast, 60% of the global population is Asian, 16% African, 10% European, 7% Latin American, and 7% other. This lack of diversity continues to hinder social progress by limiting the applicability of treatments as recent studies show that treatments may work differently among various patient groups. For example, Ramamoorthy *et al.* (2015)⁵⁶ analyzed 167 new molecule-based therapies and found that 1 in 5 new medications approved in the previous 6 years showed different responses across several racial/ethnic groups, which led to group-specific differences in prescribing recommendations.

This lack of racial/ethnic diversity in clinical trials unfortunately continues to hinder precision medicine and leads to "insufficient information pertaining to medical product safety and effectiveness for product labeling."⁸ To counteract this, the US FDA recommends in their recent guidelines (Enhancing the Diversity of Clinical Trial Populations) the "[i]nclusion of racial and ethnic minorities in clinical trials and the analysis of clinical trial data by race and ethnicity [since

differences] in response to medical products (e.g., pharmacokinetics, efficacy, or safety) have been observed in racially and ethnically distinct subgroups of the U.S. population."⁸ However, as race and ethnicity are primarily social constructs, words "used to define and describe race and ethnicity have changed with time based on shifts in sociocultural factors"⁵⁷ and may also be inaccurate. For example, the definition of "White" by the US Census Bureau is "A person having origins in any of the original peoples of Europe, the Middle East, or North Africa." This broad categorization discounts sociocultural factors that may affect someone's access to medical care and other barriers they may face (e.g., a person from the Middle East has very different experiences compared to someone of European descent). Even with the inclusion of diverse patients, inconsistencies in racial/ethnic definitions – particularly for clinical trials held across, and medications approved in, several countries – remains problematic with no easy solution. ⁵⁸

The underrepresentation of other populations in genomic databases⁵⁹ has also received special attention in recent years due to advances in technology and growing clinical datasets particularly in the field of cancer genomics. For example, only 10% of specimens in research network biorepositories in the US are from non-white patients.⁶⁰ This underrepresentation is problematic as it limits the generalizability of genomic studies or biomarker tests, thereby limiting evidence-based targeted treatments of many cancers and genetic diseases that are rare in white or European populations.^{59–61} Furthermore, differences in knowledge, attitudes, and experiences exist across racial/ethnic groups. For example, regarding whether to donate specimens for biobanking: African Americans referenced medical mistrust; Hispanic/Latino participants cited a lack of benefits; Vietnamese participants were apprehensive of physical aspects of donation; Hmong and Chinese participants wanted to know the use of biospecimens in research; and white participants were suspicious of exploitation by corporations.⁶² Barriers regarding language only further decreased understanding and knowledge regarding biospecimens and their intent highlighting the necessity of taking targeted approaches when addressing the concerns of specific groups.⁶² By increasing the participation of racial/ethnic minorities, clinical trials play a crucial role in the improvement of health equity. Race and ethnicity are complex dimensions that need to be incorporated into clinical trial designs – however, whether racial/ethnic differences in responses to certain treatments are attributed to genetic differences between groups or are a surrogate for other socioeconomic differences and structural access-related barriers (e.g., access to healthcare, health literacy, education) is sometimes unclear.^{42,51}

Often, barriers to participation stems from a lack of knowledge regarding clinical trials (or biobanks), having low health literacy, living in areas with poor access to healthcare or clinical



trials, language barriers, worries about data privacy, as well as historically grounded medical distrust and facing forms of discrimination (e.g., doctors are less likely to talk to ethnic/racial minority patients about clinical trials).^{18,42,62} Some measures to address these include increasing cultural competency of site staff (e.g., diversity trainings), using decentralized methods (e.g., mobile vans, flexible study visit times, remote methods), increasing health literacy and communication (e.g., providing accessible materials), assuring safety and transparency, hiring more diverse staff, and using diverse images and local languages.^{6,54,55,60,62-65}

3.2. Sex and gender

Prior to the NIH's Health Revitalization Act of 1993¹⁰ which established guidelines for increasing the inclusion of women and minorities in clinical trials, women were largely excluded from clinical trials based on a 1977 guidance from the US FDA as a way to "protect the woman and any developing fetuses from harm."⁶⁶ However, due to biological differences between men and women that can lead to very different treatment responses, researchers and women organizations have called for the equal inclusion of women in clinical trials, as well as the analysis of sex-specific outcomes.^{7,67} This push led to, for example, the development of the Women's Health Initiative³⁸ (see **Box 1**) and the Women's Ischemia Syndrome Evaluations study,⁶⁸ with both studies leading to changes in the assessment, treatment, and prevention of cardiovascular disease in women.^{40,41,69} The need to include women in clinical trials is further highlighted by the statistic that showed women in the US suffered >2 million drug-related adverse events compared to 1.3 million in men between 2004-2013.⁷

Still, many studies that include women do not report or analyze data based on sex, with more women enrolled in Phase III clinical trials, and less in Phase I and II (phases that identify the safe and effective doses) clinical trials that typically enroll more men.⁷ Furthermore, preclinical testing in animals are also biased towards males based on the pretense that male animals have less variation in their hormonal cycles – which was later proven untrue, with male mice showing as much or even more variation than female mice.^{7,70} Kathryn Sandberg, a researcher at Georgetown University (Washington, DC) studying hypertension, remarked "You're biasing the whole drug pipelines towards what is optimal in the male."⁷ This can lead to a potentially dangerous and delayed observation on efficacy and safety of medicines at a later stage of the drug pipeline – either at Phase III or on the market – wasting time and money and putting women at risk.⁷

"You're biasing the whole drug pipelines towards what is optimal in the male." – Kathryn Sandberg, researcher at Georgetown University (Washington, DC) studying hypertension⁷

However, recently in 2016, both the NIH and the European Association of Science Editors issued new stances^{7,11}: the NIH stated that grant proposals with vertebrates must include both sexes and to analyze by sex (or have a reason not to); while the European Association of Science Editors created a Sex and Gender Equity in Research Guidelines asking journal editors to ask for results based on sex and gender. Still, despite these new guidelines, no distinction is made between sex assigned at birth (biological construct) versus gender (social construct), with some researchers suggesting the inclusion of both. Mapes *et al.* (2020)⁵⁴ state that "gender identity as a social determinant of health is not only understudied, but also under recognized...[with a] lack of knowledge and sensitivity of medical personnel about different gender identities" that can create further barriers with individuals who identify as gender-diverse. With growing awareness during the past decade, there has been more focus on barriers (and how to remove barriers) that Transgender and Gender-Diverse (TGD) patients face in clinical trial participation – although data is still extremely limited.^{54,71}

Data on sexual orientation are also lacking – unless related to studies on STIS.^{54,72} Within the LGBTQIA+ community, there is a strong distrust of medical institutions (rooted in mistreatment and discrimination as seen, for example, during the early years of the HIV/AIDs epidemic in the 1980s and 90s), despite interest to be involved in clinical research. While many of the barriers and concerns regarding participation may be similar to those faced by cisgender/heterosexual people (e.g., socioeconomic or financial barriers) and other minority communities (e.g., discrimination, lack of cultural understanding), there are also barriers specifically related to their gender identity/sexual orientation. For example, a review in the *New England Journal of Medicine* on 243 clinical studies of sexual function after medical treatment found that 37 studies specifically excluded people in a same-sex relationship.⁷³ Furthermore, barriers to clinical trial participation relating to sexual identity and sexual orientation are often intersectional, with those who identify as racial/ethnic minorities often facing additional barriers (such as through systemic racism and discrimination) compared to their white counterparts.^{50,51,61}

Some solutions to addressing barriers to minority participation of women, TGD, and LGBQTIA+ individuals includes taking a targeted approach as different groups have different needs in



communication and in the ways they receive healthcare information.⁷⁴ Addressing issues – such as discrimination, lack of cultural understanding by healthcare professionals, and fear of confidentiality – would most likely lead to more TGD and LGBTQIA+ individuals to participate.⁷⁵ Sponsors and other clinical trial stakeholders should work with women's and LGBTQIA+ organizations to disseminate information, hold culture and sensitivity training among investigators and site staff, and report sex at birth (including intersex), gender identity, and sexual orientation in studies.

3.3. Age

As you age, your body goes through physiological changes – affecting how medicines are absorbed by your body, which medicines you can take, and their dosage. Clinical trial populations are heavily biased towards young and middle aged adults (18–65 years old) (**Figure 3**),⁵⁴ with strict inclusion/exclusion (I/E) criteria or safety concerns that may prevent pediatric and geriatric patients from participating. For example, despite a growing aging population,⁷⁶ 30% of patients participating in clinical trials were 65+ years old³; and although 27% of the global population are children, only 16.7% of clinical trials are pediatric trials.⁷⁷ While some concerns may be warranted, such as higher comorbid conditions⁷⁸ in adults or fears over finding safe doses in children,⁷⁷ limiting their participation in trials only delays finding safe and effective medicines in these patient groups.

Want to know more how Clariness creates specific outreach campaigns for younger or older patients? Contact Clariness <u>here</u> to learn more.



Older individuals, in particular, are disproportionately affected by various diseases and are more likely to receive medications or therapies,⁷⁹ but are still highly underrepresented in clinical trials as they typically do not meet the eligibility criteria in clinical trials or may even be explicitly excluded by some studies.⁵⁴ For example, although atopic dermatitis typically presents with higher prevalence among pediatric/adolescent populations, recent studies suggest a second peak in incidence after 60 years of age.⁸⁰ This again highlights the need to include older adults in clinical trials (and atopic dermatitis clinical trials specifically).

However, a systematic review of inclusion or exclusion criteria in trials of systemic atopic dermatitis medications found that 34% of trials explicitly excluded older adults (\geq 65 years old), 69% had other exclusion criteria that might disproportionately exclude older adults, and <5% of participants who received dupilumab (the first biologic approved to treat moderate-to-severe atopic dermatitis in 2017) for atopic dermatitis in clinical trials were \geq 65 years old.⁸⁰ A search on clinicaltrials.gov also show that although a large proportion of clinical trials do not explicitly

exclude older adults (**Figure 3**), their overall actual participation still remains low (30% of clinical trials, 2020 U.S. FDA Drug Trials Snapshots Summary Report³). Several reasons exist, such as older adults may have more restrictions regarding comorbid conditions, concurrent medications, or perceived higher burden by site staff (e.g., longer screening periods, more retention tactics and support due to cognitive/physical impairments or disabilities).⁵⁴

That elderly individuals are still underrepresented in clinical trials is also in contrast to the widespread adaption of the 1993 ICH-E7 guideline from the International Council for Harmonization of Technical Requirements for Pharmaceuticals for Human Use (ICH) that stated that medications should be studied across all ages, including older patients – and that patients in clinical trials should be "reasonably representative of the population that will be later treated by the drug."⁷⁹ Furthermore, researchers argue that merely including older adults in clinical trials does not make sense if the protocol design and study outcome analyses are not modified; as van Marum (2020)⁷⁹ points out:

"Inclusion of the elderly may also require different outcomes. In a geriatric population scales measuring feelings of autonomy, levels of psychological, social, and physical functioning may be more relevant than using outcomes such as survival or time to event." – Rob J. van Marum (Principal Investigator and Endowed Professor of Elderly Care Medicine at Amsterdam UMC)

Clinical research should also include pediatric patients (<18 years old) as, explained by the World Health Organization (WHO), "Children are not just small adults – their bodies work in very different ways and they often undergo many changes as they grow from infancy towards adolescence and adulthood." Therefore, the most effective way to find new treatments for children is to find safe ways to enroll them in clinical trials. Given this vulnerable population, pediatric patients require additional considerations when designing clinical trials and creating children-specific protocols.^{81,82} Currently, the FDA only approves certain medications in different pediatric groups after initial approval in adults. For example, dupilumab was first approved in adults, then in children ages 12-17 years old, followed by ages 6-11 years old, and is under investigation in children 6 months to 5 years old – despite approximately 90% of patients experiencing onset of atopic dermatitis before 5 years of age.⁸³



The lack of pediatric trials has led to situations where pediatric patients are treated with medicines off-label – creating a "knowledge gap regarding efficacy and safety of medicines in children."⁸⁴ Hoon *et al.* (2019)⁸⁵ found that between 2006–2015, treating physicians of pediatric patients were increasingly prescribing off-label medications during 18.5% of visits – with as many as 83% of visits including neonates. However, despite recent legislation in North America^{86,87} and in the European Union^{86,88} on recruiting patients for pediatric trials, challenges still remain due to difficulties surrounding consent/assent to procedures, low health literacy, need for age-appropriate information, safety concerns from caregivers/parents/guardians, as well as study design issues including children-specific protocols, smaller sample sizes, and strict I/E requirements.^{77,81,84,89}

Critics have argued that the underrepresentation of these groups only continues to limit the conclusions that can be drawn from clinical trials about the generalizability, efficacy, and safety of treatments for both children, adolescents, and older adults. Clinical trials need to consider age-related prevalence when recruiting specific patient populations, particularly as certain conditions and diseases exhibit marked age-related differences in prevalence (e.g., Alzheimer's in older patients, atopic dermatitis in young children). Some solutions to help increase clinical trial participation include changes in study design to accommodate adults and children (e.g., less study visits, remote monitoring, flexible hours), more support regarding knowledge and awareness (e.g., age-appropriate and accessible information across the full age spectrum), using digital outreach to reach family members and caregivers during recruitment, higher retention tactics (e.g., visit reminder cards, regular contact), reassuring safety and informing the benefits of trial participation (e.g., providing study materials), community-based partnerships, as well as addressing ageism and building trust with medical and clinical staff.

3.4. Location

Patients who live in rural or non-metropolitan areas, as well as those in non-Western countries, tend to face higher barriers when it comes to clinical trial participation⁵⁴ – such as a lack of transportation, distance to sites, less access to healthcare, lower health literacy, and less general awareness regarding clinical studies.^{54,60,90} Furthermore, location falls within an intersectional framework as it is highly tied to socioeconomic status and education (with lower income and less than a high school education or equivalent also leading to less participation).⁵⁴ To further complicate matters, large geographic differences in the prevalence and incidence of different



diseases and conditions also exist due to a combination of local environmental risk factors, socioeconomic status, access to and quality of healthcare, as well as other population demographic and non-demographic factors.⁹¹⁻⁹³ This is particularly concerning as rural areas often have worse health outcomes due to less access to healthcare, lower income, and less education. Additionally, race/ethnicity are also strongly linked to location in the US (e.g., International Districts, Indigenous Reservations), with the US' Zip Code Analysis Project showing that 80% of Americans who identify as minorities live in 20% of US Zip codes.⁹⁴ Racial/ethnic minorities also typically have different doctors and attend different hospitals and clinics compared to non-Hispanic white patients – even when living in the same neighborhoods.⁹⁵ Patients may also show a preference to see primary care doctors of the same race/ethnicity – although minority doctors may also tend to practice in closer proximity to minority communities.⁹⁵

Some measures and interventions to improve the inclusion of patients across larger geographic ranges, as well as undeserved rural populations, include community outreach programs, building relationships with community health workers, improving clinical trial awareness through accessible health literature, digital outreach focusing on specific areas, using decentralized methods (e.g., mobile vans), communicating in local languages, and cultural competency training. In some countries without universal healthcare, having clinical sites in local community clinics and hospitals for people who are less likely to have health insurance coverage can also allow for more diverse populations to participate.

3.5. Other determinants

Other determinants that are less often, or not reported at all, can also affect someone's ability to participate, such as education, access to healthcare, and household income, as well as comorbid conditions, visible and non-visible disabilities, and cognitive/mental impairments. ^{61,96-98} In particular, education (highly linked to socioeconomic status) proves to be an important factor in clinical trial participation. Overall, studies from both the US and Europe show that people with a degree from college or university are more likely to participate – with these results also mirrored in racial/ethnic minorities with higher education.^{54,60,65,99} Indeed, Meyer *et al.*(2021)⁹⁹ found that racial/ethnic minorities, those with a median income >\$50,000, and middle-aged adults were more likely to participate in oncology trials.



Also patients with comorbid conditions, disabilities, and cognitive or mental impairments face more difficulties in trial participation due to issues surrounding consent/assent and the need for more support (e.g., transportation, guides, sign language interpreter) depending on their condition.^{54,100,101} In clinical trials, patients with comorbidities are often excluded due to strict I/E criteria to rule out the possibility of complications from their condition or concurrent medications they may be taking.⁹⁷ For example, patients with diabetes, hypertension, and kidney disease in particular are often excluded, which indirectly leads to the exclusion of people from different racial/ethnic backgrounds and of lower socioeconomic status, where these conditions and diseases are more common. For this reason, researchers are increasingly pushing for the re-evaluation of I/E criteria for patients with comorbidities.¹⁰²

Additionally, according to the WHO,¹⁰³ 15% of the global population currently experiences a disability – with this number continuing to grow due to an ageing population and increase in noncommunicable diseases.¹⁰⁴ Individuals with disabilities also tend to have worse health outcomes and are less likely to receive proper healthcare services and care, while facing daily discrimination.^{96,101,103} Lack of inclusion of patients with certain disabilities or impairments prevents these patients from receiving safe and effective therapies and only further creates growing divide in health equity.^{96,101,103,105} Furthermore, clinical scientists are increasingly arguing that there are also "scientific" or methodological reasons and ways of including people with



disabilities.^{106,107} To ensure greater healthcare access to patients who face additional barriers, those involved in clinical trials need to address transportation issues (e.g., mobile vans, less study visits), provide financial compensation, include lay-friendly study materials, increase health literacy, provide sign language interpreters (and other guides/assistance), have flexible study visits (as lower-income people have less job flexibility), and perform community outreach efforts.

3.6. Outlook

Besides a better understanding of different patients and the communities they come from, being able to accurately target, recruit, and retain patients continues be a challenge for many clinical trials. Being unable to enroll enough patients remains one of the major reasons for trial terminations, with the Clinical Trials Database reporting that 55% of trials were terminated due to low enrollment.¹⁰⁸ Furthermore, >80% of trials fail to enroll enough patients on time – leading to study extensions and mounting costs.¹⁰⁸ Throughout the trial life cycle, clinical trials also face issues with patient adherence to treatments and retention, with some studies citing dropout rates of 20% or more – reducing statistical power to determine efficacy of treatments and resulting in possible biased trial conclusions.^{109,110} Additionally, recruiting patients often means discussing options and sharing responsibility with the patient's support network.¹¹¹ Therefore, providing better support to both caregivers and patients throughout the trial are needed to improve recruitment and retention in clinical trials.^{60,63,111}

Despite growing interest in DEI in clinical trials (**Figure 1**), the underrepresentation of certain underserved or minority populations still prevents us from accomplishing precision medicine and increasing social and health equity. Furthermore, the lack of consistent data collection and reporting on certain dimensions of diversity leads to gaps in knowledge that prevents us from specifically addressing certain barriers and leads to further health disparities. Besides lower enrollment in clinical trials, racial/ethnic/sex/gender minorities, older patients, patients who face language barriers, patients with disabilities, and patients in rural areas are also more likely to drop out and be Lost-to-Follow-up.¹¹²⁻¹¹⁴ Only by taking a intersectional and multi-level approach towards understanding who patients are and the specific barriers they fac can we finally begin to improve health access and care for everyone.

Interested to learn more about what Clariness does to improve DEI in clinical trials?

Contact us <u>here</u> to learn more.

4.What are solutions to improving DEI in clinical trials?

Researchers have highlighted several ways to improve DEI in clinical trials. Some of these are general measures that various stakeholders can take to make their study populations more inclusive; others are group-specific measures that target specific barriers that certain individuals or communities may face (keeping in mind that several identities may reside in one individual).



Solutions to increasing diversity, equity, and inclusion in clinical trials.

4.1 Summary of group-specific measures to improve DEI

While some generic measures can be taken to make clinical trials more inclusive, clinical trial organizers can also take group-specific measures to facilitate DEI (**Table 1**) – with certain measures that may overlap between groups. Although we have divided the **Table 1** based on certain dimensions of diversity, please keep in mind that improving DEI requires applying an intersectional framework as individuals are multidimensional and do not fall within one category.

 Table 1. Examples of group-specific measures to facilitate DEI in clinical trials.

Race and ethnicity			
Redesigning studies	Recruitment and increasing clinical trial awareness	Increasing health literacy and communication	
 Including input from minority communities in study design Providing compensation Selecting study sites in or near minority communities Using decentralized methods (e.g., remote monitoring, mobile health vans, less study visits, etc.) Report race/ethnicity data (and research appropriate definitions) 	 Digital outreach campaigns using diverse images and local languages Hosting community events and performing community outreach (particularly among community clinics, local pharmacies, or churches) Providing accessible study materials in local languages using diverse images 	 Providing content explaining the study and clinical trials in general Providing general health, medical, and treatment information Training clinical and medical staff on how to explain complex concepts to patients Cultural and diversity competency training for clinical trial stakeholders (e.g., site staff, study doctors) Communicating transparency and addressing concerns over safety and privacy 	

Sex and gender			
Redesigning studies	Increasing trust	Increasing health literacy	
 Involving LGBTQIA+ patients and advocacy groups in study design Providing compensation Reporting on both sex at birth and gender 	 Digital recruitment efforts that include gender and sexuality sensitive content Sensitivity training for all medical and clinical staff Assigning a trusted or confidential contact person that can address specific concerns related to gender and sexuality Communicating transparency and addressing concerns over safety and privacy 	 Information explaining the need for diverse participants in clinical trials Involving women and LGBTQIA+ platforms and community places to help spread information Providing additional health, medical, and study materials 	

Age (pediatric and older adults)

Redesigning studies

Increasing trust

Recruitment and increasing health literacy

CLARINESS

1. Using decentralized methods (e.g., remote monitoring, mobile health vans, less study visits, etc.) 2. Facilitating transportation or caregiver assistance 3. Flexible schedules for parents/caregivers 4. Providing compensation 5. Including patient appreciation gifts 6. Reviewing I/E criteria

1. Informing patients and caregivers regarding the importance of clinical research 2. Community-based partnerships with homecare centers and elderly homes and institutes 3. Addressing awareness, distrust, and ageism 4. Communicating safety and addressing concerns over safety and privacy

1. Digital outreach to family members and caregivers 2. Accessible and ageappropriate study materials for pediatric patients, older adults, and caregivers/parents 3. Providing informed consent aids 4. Training clinical and medical staff on how to explain complex concepts to patients

Location Recruitment and increasing

clinical trial awareness

Redesigning studies

1. Using decentralized methods (e.g., remote monitoring, mobile health vans, using local community clinics, etc.) 2. Providing compensation 3. Providing travel to sites and overnight stays

1. Hosting community events and performing community outreach (particularly among community clinics, local pharmacies, or churches) 2. Providing study materials in local languages using diverse images 3. Mobilizing community coalitions that include local representatives

Increasing health literacy and communication

1. Digital outreach focused on specific areas 2. Providing study materials in local and regional languages 3. Cultural competency training for staff

	Other determinants	
Redesigning studies	Recruitment and increasing clinical trial awareness	Increasing health literacy and communication
 Using decentralized methods Providing compensation Reviewing I/E criteria Reporting on other diversity metrics Providing transportation or caregiver assistance 	 Sensitivity training for all medical and clinical staff Informing patients and caregivers regarding the importance of clinical research 	 Providing accessible study materials Including informed consent aids Training clinical and medical staff on how to explain complex concepts to patients

caregiver assistance

4.2 Examples of strategies to improve communication with

patients

Beyond regulatory changes and redesigning studies, many barriers stem from a lack of communication and understanding.^{6,54,60,63,65} In fact, many patients from underrepresented and/or minority communities show just as high willingness to participate as white patients – they simply aren't asked to or are not made aware of clinical trials.^{47,54,60,65} Still, other barriers, such as racism and discrimination, or concerns over medical safety and health need to be addressed. Below, we've compiled examples on how to communicate with patients based on specific barriers adapted from Clark *et al.* (2019)⁶³ and Garcia *et al.* (2022).⁴²

Table 2. Overcoming barriers and communicating with patients adapted from Clark *et al.* (2019)⁶³ and Garcia *et al.* (2022). ⁴²

	Barriers	Solutions	Examples of communication
		Medical mistrust	
•	Historical basis Fear Racial/ethnic/sex/gender discrimination Cultural insensitivity Poor/lack of communication from HCPs Social stigma	 Reinforce patient's personal safety/health Use culturally appropriate language Transparency Assure participation is entirely voluntary Show appreciation Involve the patient's support network in decision-making Explain the value of their contribution 	 "Your health and safety are important to us" "Your participation is entirely voluntary – you can stop at any time" "We will closely monitor your health and any side effects you may have" "All types of people are needed to join studies, so we know how treatments works in different people of all ages, races/ethnicities, and genders"
		Communication	
•	Low health literacy Poor HCP-patient relationship Lack of trust Fear over safety Lack of understanding regarding the study and their responsibilities	 Use plain, simple language Give patients opportunities to ask questions and give complete/ transparent answers Take time to talk and provide materials to take home Reassure patient 	 "We want you to have all the information you need to make a good decision about being in the study" "We appreciate your interest – participating in this study will benefit others with your condition in the future" "We are here to provide support and answer all your questions"

experiences and fears

	Barriers	Solutions	Examples of communication
•	Racial/ethnic discrimination Cultural insensitivity Materials not in patient's language Site staff does not speak patient's language	 Culture and language Understand where the patient is coming from Try to understand cultural barriers and taboos Communicate in the patient's language (including sign language or braille) Use diverse and inclusive language and images Involve the patient's support network in decision-making Show appreciation 	 "We will watch how well you are doing throughout the study and share information with you" "We are here to answer questions and listen to your concerns" "Please let us know if you understand and what we can clarify for you" "Do you need an interpreter?" "Please let us know if you feel uncomfortable or do not understand something"
•	Financial burden and compensation unclear Loss of working hours Travel and overnight stays Family obligations	 Financial and time const Clearly explain the patient's responsibilities throughout the study Be transparent about costs and time involved Provide compensation Be flexible to accommodate patients (e.g., limit number of study visits, remote monitoring, etc.) 	 "You will know what to expect at all times so that you feel in control" "Please let us know if your responsibilities are unclear and how we can accommodate your needs" "Please let us know if you are unable to attend study visits so we can come up with a solution"

Furthermore, improving patient recruitment and retention, as well as general clinical trial awareness, requires multilevel strategies with the right messages and strategies presented at the right time.⁶³ Therefore, we recommend building awareness and supporting patients in appropriate ways that are adapted across the clinical trial life cycle (**Figure 5**).

Figure 5. Patient-centric strategies to improve patient knowledge, recruitment, and retention in general and among underrepresented/minority groups.



5. How does Clariness fit in?

At Clariness, our Mission is "to improve patients' lives by accelerating the development of new medical therapies." To do this, we take a multilevel approach connecting patients, sponsors, and sites on our <u>ClinLife patient portal</u>. As a <u>diverse company</u>, with people all over the world from various backgrounds and speaking over 35 languages, we are committed to overcoming barriers to diversity in clinical trials and are motivated to help organizers improve DEI in their study populations and patient engagement materials.

We believe that our data-driven and patient-centric approaches to patient recruitment can accelerate the way towards more inclusive and representative clinical trials. Our services are tailored to facilitating and improving the complete patient journey in clinical trials in 4 steps.

5.1. Our steps towards improving DEI

Step 1: Listening to and understanding patients

We believe that to improve diversity requires an understanding of the patient – and to achieve understanding requires active listening. We regularly implement our patient surveys (through Patient Insights and Clinlytics teams) to ask patients about their needs, wishes, attitudes, and opinions about clinical research. Next, our medical teams perform a deep dive into the scientific literature, as well as read patient testimonials and experiences to better understand their pain points and barriers faced by patients. By performing demographic analyses around clinical study sites, we gather insights on patient communities and their distance to sites. This allows us to address one of the largest barriers to patient participation by making recommendations on site selection, as many study sites are traditionally located closer to affluent and/or non-Hispanic white communities. Gaining an understanding of the various (intersectional) barriers patients may face informs our subsequent outreach campaign and can also be used to make recommendations to our partners regarding trial locations or protocol designs based on patient needs and location.



Want to know how we can make your clinical trials more patientcentric? Reach out to us <u>here</u>.

Step 2: Improving health literacy and communication

One way to overcome key barriers to DEI in clinical trials is to improve health literacy and communication. In 2021, we launched our new patient blog (currently available in <u>Germany</u> and coming soon to Poland) where we provide easy-to-understand information about clinical research and procedures, as well as safety and ethical checks to address general and group-specific concerns. Furthermore, our Creatives Team ensures that each study and recruitment materials are accessible (language, wording, and design), uses diverse images, and are translated into local languages.



As 9 out of the 10 most-spoken languages have gendered terms,¹¹⁵ also work with we language specialists to try and use inclusive language – particularly regarding gender-neutral and gender-inclusive languages (e.g., use of pronouns). While only a first step that still requires further actions, representation matters and is an important move towards ensuring patients feel heard and seen.

We also use social media to engage with patients by answering questions

or providing information regarding health and clinical trials. More recently, we've partnered with sponsors to create websites for specific studies with study-related and health-related information. To improve patient retention, we offer intensified support communicating regularly with patients to help them schedule visits and set up reminders – all in their local language. This helps to keep patients engaged and troubleshoot any issues quickly.

Step 3: Erasing geographical barriers when reaching out to patients

The global number of social media users has risen by almost 10%¹¹⁶ in the last 12 months to 4.55 billion users, equating to around 1 million new users every day. This statistic becomes even more relevant when combined with the fact that the internet is increasingly used as an important source of health information, with over 72% of people using "Dr. Google" to inform themselves



on health-related topics.¹¹⁷ Understanding this, we implemented a recent successful recruitment campaign for a dementia study showing that the right digital patient recruitment strategy can reach and enroll elderly patients (an often difficult to reach patient group) with dementia. We used a strategy that focused on both patients and their caregivers, as well as different online groups for dementia. This study was entirely decentralized and based on telephone and home visits, leading to reduced patient burden and fewer drop-outs.

In another study recruiting patients with systemic lupus erythematosus, we were asked to specifically recruit Black/African American patients given a higher prevalence of lupus in these patients. By targeting our digital outreach to Black/African American communities, we were able to recruit these patients at the same costs as non-Hispanic white patients. This experience supports evidence from other trials that shows these communities are either less aware of or not asked directly to participate in clinical trials. However, even if you target certain underrepresented communities, site selection is often the next barrier to participation. Additionally, less diverse study teams (with no diversity or sensitivity training) combined with language barriers are further barriers and highlights the need to apply DEI across all aspects of running a clinical trial.



Besides searching for health-related information, being online allows patients to find support groups, as well as vocalize issues surrounding inequality and discrimination by placing it directly on the public agenda – and we firmly believe in being a part of this conversation. By being able to base outreach efforts on characteristics such as age, interests, search activity, and location, as well as education level or employment, we believe digital recruitment is able to reach people who

are undiagnosed, fall outside of the healthcare system (or even society), or lack general clinical trial awareness and give them access to healthcare. Based on data from our Patient Insights and Clinlytics team, as well as our 16+ years of experience, we are able to continually evolve and coordinate our digital outreach efforts to help ensure that underrepresented and minority patients feel represented in clinical trials.

Step 4: Hosting the Annual's Patient's Voice



We want patients to feel heard. Our annual <u>Patient's</u> <u>Voice Conference</u> helps connect patients to sponsors and others at the forefront of the clinical industry. Every year, we invite patients to share their experiences and challenges they face. This allows sponsors, sites, and medical experts to gain a deeper appreciation of the what patients go through when accessing clinical trials and throughout their participation. We hope this conference opens up a dialogue that can spark change within the industry to become more patient-centric and leads to improvements in clinical trial processes and designs.

6. Summary: Our key takeaways

By increasing the participation of underrepresented and minority patients, clinical trials can begin to improve social and health equity through targeted precision medicine. Diversity is complex and multidimensional – requiring a multilevel and intersectional approach to be successfully incorporated into clinical trial designs. However, whether certain patients respond differently to certain treatments are due to (epi)genetic differences between groups, or are a surrogate for other social/environmental/socioeconomic differences or structural access-related barriers (e.g., access to healthcare, health literacy, education) is often unclear. But to even begin to disentangle these effects – we first need to include more diverse patients, as well as analyze and report the data to understand how different patients are affected by different medicines.

Often barriers to minority participation stems from a lack of knowledge regarding clinical trials (or biobanks), having low health literacy, living in areas with poor access to healthcare or clinical trials, language barriers, worries about data privacy, as well as historically grounded medical



distrust, and facing forms of (systemic) racism or discrimination (e.g., doctors are less likely to talk to racial/ethnic minority patients about clinical trials). Some measures to address these include increasing cultural competency of site staff, using decentralized methods (e.g., mobile vans), increasing health literacy and communication (e.g., providing study materials), assuring safety and transparency (e.g., communication training), hiring more diverse staff, and using diverse images and local languages (including sign language and braille). With some barriers starting to become more clearly defined, now is the time for clinical trial stakeholders to act and remove them (**Table 3**).

Table 3. Our actions towards achieving DEI in clinical trials.

Patients

Understand patients

- Perform patient surveys
- Host Patient's Voice

Reach and recruit patients

- Perform digital outreach campaigns
- ClinLife Newsletters

Enhance health literacy and communication

- Create accessible study materials, study websites, and general health content
- Create patient blogs
- Use gender-inclusive language, local languages, and diverse images to help patients feel seen and heard

Improve retention

- Help patients keep track of study visits (e.g., SMS, appointment reminder cards)
- Support decentralized methods that reduce patient burden and keep them engaged

Sponsors

Understand patients

- Perform patient surveys
- Host Patient's Voice

Reach and recruit patients

- Patient recruitment and outreach
- Assist in site selection (based on patient demographics and location)

Enhance health literacy and communication

• Work with sponsors to create accessible study materials (both patient- and site-facing), as well as study websites

Improve retention

• Navigate how to implement decentralized methods



Sites

Reach and recruit patients

- Our Enrollment Managers support sites and reduce burden
- Create study materials for sites to use to talk to patients to improve communication

Improve retention and communication

- Study website for HCPs
- Site newsletter

Patient organizations, advocacy groups, research institutes, and industry leaders

Understand patients

- Form collaborations (learn more about our partners <u>here</u>)
- Reach and recruit patients:
 - Engage with patient advocacy groups and organizations

Enhance health literacy and communication

• Collaborate on creating content for patients

Our Mission at Clariness is "to improve patients' lives by accelerating the development of new medical therapies." We can only achieve this through building long-term community engagement and active listening as clinical trials evolve to become more patient-centric. We are committed to increasing diversity, equity, and inclusion in clinical trials and believe that engaging with various clinical trial stakeholders can foster trust and communication to create new strategies and solutions that tackle barriers to DEI and activate change. We intend to play a pivotal role in improving health equity by creating partnerships and through action – will you work with us to achieve this mission?

If you have any questions on how to improve DEI in your clinical trials – or if you are a patient advocacy group, patient organization, or industry leader who would like to partner with us – please <u>contact us</u>. You can also learn more about our patient-centric methods to DEI on our <u>Patient</u> <u>Diversity</u> page.

References

- World Health Organization. Number of clinical trials by year, location, disease, phase, age and sex of trial participants. World Health Organization. Published 2021. Accessed January 14, 2022. https://www.who.int/observatories/global-observatory-on-health-research-anddevelopment/monitoring/number-of-trial-registrations-by-year-location-disease-and-phase-ofdevelopment
- NIH. What is precision medicine? NIH National Library of Medicine. Published 2020. Accessed January 14, 2022. https://medlineplus.gov/genetics/understanding/precisionmedicine/definition/
- 3. US FDA. 2020 Drug Trials Snapshots Summary Report. US Food & Drug Administration; 2020. https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/US/POP010220
- United States Census Bureau. U.S. Census Bureau QuickFacts: United States. United States Census Bureau. Accessed January 14, 2022. https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/US/POP010220
- 5. Dresser R. Wanted Single, White Male for Medical Research. *Hastings Cent Rep.* 1992;22(1):24. doi:10.2307/3562720
- 6. Woods-Burnham L, Johnson JR, Hooker SE, Bedell FW, Dorff TB, Kittles RA. The Role of Diverse Populations in US Clinical Trials. *Med*. 2021;2(1):21-24. doi:10.1016/j.medj.2020.12.009
- 7. Nowogrodzki A. Inequality in medicine. Nature. 2017;550(7674):S18-S19. doi:10.1038/550S18a
- US FDA. Enhancing the Diversity of Clinical Trial Populations Eligibility Criteria, Enrollment Practices, and Trial Designs Guidance for Industry. Published online 2020. https://www.fda.gov/media/127712/download
- US FDA. Collection of Race and Ethnicity Data in Clinical Trials. U.S. Food and Drug Administration. Published October 26, 2016. Accessed February 21, 2022. https://www.fda.gov/regulatory-information/search-fda-guidance-documents/collection-raceand-ethnicity-data-clinical-trials
- 10. NIH Grants & Funding. NIH Policy and Guidelines on The Inclusion of Women and Minorities as Subjects in Clinical Research. NIH Grants & Funding. Published December 6, 2017. Accessed January 18, 2022. https://grants.nih.gov/policy/inclusion/women-and-minorities/guidelines.htm
- Heidari S, Babor TF, De Castro P, Tort S, Curno M. Sex and Gender Equity in Research: rationale for the SAGER guidelines and recommended use. *Res Integr Peer Rev.* 2016;1(1):2. doi:10.1186/s41073-016-0007-6
- 12. US FDA. Development and Licensure of Vaccines to Prevent COVID-19. Published online June 30, 2020. Accessed February 21, 2022. https://www.fda.gov/regulatory-information/search-fda-guidance-documents/development-and-licensure-vaccines-prevent-covid-19
- NIH National Library of Medicine. Search Results: "diversity," "clinical trials." PubMed. Accessed January 14, 2022. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/?term=diversity%2C+%27%27clinical+trials%27%27&filter=ye ars.1990-2021

- 14. Lexico. DIVERSITY | Meaning & Definition for UK English | Lexico.com. Lexico Dictionaries | English. Accessed January 14, 2022. https://www.lexico.com/definition/diversity
- Bierer BE, White SA, Meloney LG, Ahmed HR, Strauss DH, Clark LT. Achieving Diversity, Inclusion, and Equity in Clinical Research: Guidance Document. Published online 2021. https://mrctcenter.org/diversity-in-clinical-research/wpcontent/uploads/sites/11/2021/02/2021-01-21-MRCT-Diversity-Guidance-Document-Version-1.1-Publication.pdf
- 16. Kennedy-Martin T, Curtis S, Faries D, Robinson S, Johnston J. A literature review on the representativeness of randomized controlled trial samples and implications for the external validity of trial results. *Trials*. 2015;16:495. doi:10.1186/s13063-015-1023-4
- 17. Nature Editorial. It's time to invite more people to join clinical trials. *Nature*. 2021;592(7856):659-660. doi:10.1038/d41586-021-01099-4
- Hamel LM, Penner LA, Albrecht TL, Heath E, Gwede CK, Eggly S. Barriers to Clinical Trial Enrollment in Racial and Ethnic Minority Patients With Cancer. *Cancer Control J Moffitt Cancer Cent*. 2016;23(4):327-337.
- 19. Stronks K, Wieringa NF, Hardon A. Confronting diversity in the production of clinical evidence goes beyond merely including under-represented groups in clinical trials. *Trials*. 2013;14(1):177. doi:10.1186/1745-6215-14-177
- 20. Chin AL, Negash S, Hamilton R. Diversity and Disparity in Dementia: The Impact of Ethnoracial Differences in Alzheimer Disease. *Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord*. 2011;25(3):187-195. doi:10.1097/WAD.0b013e318211c6c9
- 21. Lau AS, Chang DF, Okazaki S. Methodological Challenges in Treatment Outcome Research With Ethnic Minorities. *Cultur Divers Ethnic Minor Psychol*. 2010;16(4):573-580. doi:10.1037/a0021371
- 22. Agyemang C, Addo J, Bhopal R, de Graft Aikins A, Stronks K. Cardiovascular disease, diabetes and established risk factors among populations of sub-Saharan African descent in Europe: a literature review. *Glob Health*. 2009;5(1):7. doi:10.1186/1744-8603-5-7
- Aldrighetti CM, Niemierko A, Van Allen E, Willers H, Kamran SC. Racial and Ethnic Disparities Among Participants in Precision Oncology Clinical Studies. *JAMA Netw Open*. 2021;4(11):e2133205. doi:doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.33205
- 24. FDA. Minority Health and Health Equity. FDA. Published December 9, 2021. Accessed January 14, 2022. https://www.fda.gov/consumers/consumer-information-audience/minority-health-and-health-equity
- 25. Wechsler J. Diversity in Clinical Trials Gains Ground during Pandemic. PharmExec. Published 2020. Accessed January 14, 2022. https://www.pharmexec.com/view/diversity-in-clinical-trials-gains-ground-during-pandemic
- 26. CDC. Health Equity Considerations and Racial and Ethnic Minority Groups | CDC. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Published November 30, 2021. Accessed January 17, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/health-equity/race-ethnicity.html

- 27. CDC. COVID-19 Vaccine Equity for Racial and Ethnic Minority Groups. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Published November 2, 2021. Accessed January 17, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/health-equity/vaccine-equity.html
- 28. Baker R. Minority distrust of medicine: a historical perspective. *Mt Sinai J Med N Y*. 1999;66(4):212-222.
- 29. Armstrong K, Ravenell KL, McMurphy S, Putt M. Racial/Ethnic Differences in Physician Distrust in the United States. *Am J Public Health*. 2007;97(7):1283-1289. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2005.080762
- 30. Collyer TA, Smith KE. An atlas of health inequalities and health disparities research: "How is this all getting done in silos, and why?" *Soc Sci Med 1982*. 2020;264:113330. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113330
- 31. Artiga S, Kates J, Michaud J, Latoya H. Racial Diversity within COVID-19 Vaccine Clinical Trials: Key Questions and Answers. KFF. Published January 26, 2021. Accessed January 17, 2022. https://www.kff.org/racial-equity-and-health-policy/issue-brief/racial-diversity-within-covid-19-vaccine-clinical-trials-key-questions-and-answers/
- 32. Darcell P. Scharff, Katherine J. Mathews, Pamela Jackson, Jonathan Hoffsuemmer, Emeobong Martin, Dorothy Edwards. More than Tuskegee: Understanding Mistrust about Research Participation. J Health Care Poor Underserved. 2010;21(3):879-897. doi:10.1353/hpu.0.0323
- Cohen E. Moderna increases minority numbers in its vaccine trial, but still not meeting Fauci's goal. CNN. Published August 29, 2020. Accessed January 17, 2022. https://www.cnn.com/2020/08/29/health/moderna-coronavirus-vaccine-minoritiesgoal/index.html
- 34. de Souza Leão L, Eyal G. The rise of randomized controlled trials (RCTs) in international development in historical perspective. *Theory Soc.* 2019;48(3):383-418. doi:10.1007/s11186-019-09352-6
- 35. Geller SE, Koch A, Pellettieri B, Carnes M. Inclusion, Analysis, and Reporting of Sex and Race/Ethnicity in Clinical Trials: Have We Made Progress? *J Womens Health*. 2011;20(3). doi:https://doi.org/10.1089/jwh.2010.2469
- 36. Brookes ST, Whitely E, Egger M, Smith GD, Mulheran PA, Peters TJ. Subgroup analyses in randomized trials: risks of subgroup-specific analyses; power and sample size for the interaction test. *J Clin Epidemiol*. 2004;57(3):229-236. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2003.08.009
- Brand KJ, Hapfelmeier A, Haller B. A systematic review of subgroup analyses in randomised clinical trials in cardiovascular disease. *Clin Trials Lond Engl.* 2021;18(3):351-360. doi:10.1177/1740774520984866
- 38. WHI. About WHI. Women's Health Initiative. Published 2021. Accessed January 17, 2022. https://www.whi.org/page/about-whi
- The Women's Health Initiative Study Group. Design of the Women's Health Initiative clinical trial and observational study. *Control Clin Trials*. 1998;19(1):61-109. doi:10.1016/s0197-2456(97)00078-0
- 40. NIH National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute. Women's Health Initiative (WHI). NHLBI. Accessed January 17, 2022. https://www.nhlbi.nih.gov/science/womens-health-initiative-whi



- 41. Lee E, Maneno MK, Wutoh AK, Zuckerman IH. Long-Term Effect of the Women's Health Initiative Study on Antiosteoporosis Medication Prescribing. *J Womens Health*. 2010;19(5):847-854. doi:10.1089/jwh.2009.1441
- 42. Garcia L, Follis S, Thomson CA, et al. Taking action to advance the study of race and ethnicity: the Women's Health Initiative (WHI). *Womens Midlife Health*. 2022;8(1):1. doi:10.1186/s40695-021-00071-6
- 43. Gold R, Michael YL, Whitlock EP, et al. Race/ethnicity, socioeconomic status, and lifetime morbidity burden in the women's health initiative: a cross-sectional analysis. *J Womens Health* 2002. 2006;15(10):1161-1173. doi:10.1089/jwh.2006.15.1161
- 44. Fryer CS, Passmore SR, Maietta RC, et al. The Symbolic Value and Limitations of Racial Concordance in Minority Research Engagement. *Qual Health Res*. 2016;26(6):830-841. doi:10.1177/1049732315575708
- 45. Epstein S. The rise of "recruitmentology": clinical research, racial knowledge, and the politics of inclusion and difference. *Soc Stud Sci.* 2008;38(5):801-832. doi:10.1177/0306312708091930
- 46. Callier SL. The Use of Racial Categories in Precision Medicine Research. *Ethn Dis*. 2019;29(Suppl 3):651-658. doi:10.18865/ed.29.S3.651
- Dembosky A. Stop Blaming Tuskegee, Critics Say. It's Not An "Excuse" For Current Medical Racism. NPR. Published March 23, 2021. Accessed January 17, 2022. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2021/03/23/974059870/stop-blaming-tuskegeecritics-say-its-not-an-excuse-for-current-medical-racism
- 48. Warren RC, Forrow L, Hodge DA, Truog RD. Trustworthiness before Trust Covid-19 Vaccine Trials and the Black Community. *N Engl J Med*. 2020;383(22):e121. doi:10.1056/NEJMp2030033
- Katz RV, Green BL, Kressin NR, et al. The Legacy of the Tuskegee Syphilis Study: Assessing its Impact on Willingness to Participate in Biomedical Studies. J Health Care Poor Underserved. 2008;19(4):1168-1180. doi:10.1353/hpu.0.0067
- Crenshaw K. Demarginalizing the Intersection of Race and Sex: A Black Feminist Critique of Antidiscrimination Doctrine, Feminist Theory and Antiracist Politics. *Univ Chic Leg Forum*. 1989;1989(1):8.
- 51. Bowleg L. The Problem With the Phrase Women and Minorities: Intersectionality—an Important Theoretical Framework for Public Health. *Am J Public Health*. 2012;102(7):1267-1273. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2012.300750
- Holman D, Salway S, Bell A, et al. Can intersectionality help with understanding and tackling health inequalities? Perspectives of professional stakeholders. *Health Res Policy Syst.* 2021;19(1):97. doi:10.1186/s12961-021-00742-w
- 53. Wilson Y, White A, Jefferson A, Danis M. Intersectionality in Clinical Medicine: The Need for a Conceptual Framework. *Am J Bioeth*. 2019;19(2):8-19. doi:10.1080/15265161.2018.1557275
- 54. Mapes BM, Foster CS, Kusnoor SV, et al. Diversity and inclusion for the All of Us research program: A scoping review. *PLOS ONE*. 2020;15(7):e0234962. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0234962

- 55. Sharma A, Palaniappan L. Improving diversity in medical research. *Nat Rev Dis Primer*. 2021;7(1):1-2. doi:10.1038/s41572-021-00316-8
- Ramamoorthy A, Pacanowski M, Bull J, Zhang L. Racial/ethnic differences in drug disposition and response: Review of recently approved drugs. *Clin Pharmacol Ther*. 2015;97(3):263-273. doi:10.1002/cpt.61
- 57. Flanagin A, Frey T, Christiansen SL, Bauchner H. The Reporting of Race and Ethnicity in Medical and Science Journals: Comments Invited. *JAMA*. 2021;325(11):1049. doi:10.1001/jama.2021.2104
- 58. Mulinari S, Vilhelmsson A, Ozieranski P, Bredström A. Is there evidence for the racialization of pharmaceutical regulation? Systematic comparison of new drugs approved over five years in the USA and the EU. *Soc Sci Med*. 2021;280:114049. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114049
- Landry LG, Ali N, Williams DR, Rehm HL, Bonham VL. Lack Of Diversity In Genomic Databases Is A Barrier To Translating Precision Medicine Research Into Practice. *Health Aff Proj Hope*. 2018;37(5):780-785. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1595
- Davis TC, Arnold CL, Mills G, Miele L. A Qualitative Study Exploring Barriers and Facilitators of Enrolling Underrepresented Populations in Clinical Trials and Biobanking. *Front Cell Dev Biol*. 2019;7:74. doi:10.3389/fcell.2019.00074
- Mapes B, El Charif O, Al-Sawwaf S, Dolan ME. Genome-Wide Association Studies of Chemotherapeutic Toxicities: Genomics of Inequality. *Clin Cancer Res Off J Am Assoc Cancer Res*. 2017;23(15):4010-4019. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-17-0429
- 62. Dang JHT, Rodriguez EM, Luque JS, Erwin DO, Meade CD, Chen MS. Engaging diverse populations about biospecimen donation for cancer research. *J Community Genet*. 2014;5(4):313-327. doi:10.1007/s12687-014-0186-0
- 63. Clark LT, Watkins L, Piña IL, et al. Increasing Diversity in Clinical Trials: Overcoming Critical Barriers. *Curr Probl Cardiol*. 2019;44(5):148-172. doi:10.1016/j.cpcardiol.2018.11.002
- 64. Woodcock J, Araojo R, Thompson T, Puckrein GA. Integrating Research into Community Practice — Toward Increased Diversity in Clinical Trials. N Engl J Med. 2021;385(15):1351-1353. doi:10.1056/NEJMp2107331
- 65. Unger JM, Hershman DL, Till C, et al. "When Offered to Participate": A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Patient Agreement to Participate in Cancer Clinical Trials. *JNCI J Natl Cancer Inst*. 2021;113(3):244-257. doi:10.1093/jnci/djaa155
- 66. Meek C. Title 1, Subtitle B, Parts I, II, and III of the "National Institutes of Health Revitalization Act of 1993" (1993) | The Embryo Project Encyclopedia. The Embryo Project Encyclopedia. Published August 26, 2019. Accessed January 18, 2022. https://embryo.asu.edu/pages/title-1subtitle-b-parts-i-ii-and-iii-national-institutes-health-revitalization-act-1993-1993
- 67. Liu KA, Mager NAD. Women's involvement in clinical trials: historical perspective and future implications. *Pharm Pract*. 2016;14(1):708. doi:10.18549/PharmPract.2016.01.708
- 68. Merz CN, Kelsey SF, Pepine CJ, et al. The Women's Ischemia Syndrome Evaluation (WISE) study: protocol design, methodology and feasibility report. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 1999;33(6):1453-1461. doi:10.1016/s0735-1097(99)00082-0

- 69. Handberg EM, Eastwood JA, Eteiba W, et al. Clinical implications of the Women's Ischemia Syndrome Evaluation : interrelationships between symptoms, psychosocial factors and cardiovascular outcomes. *Womens Health Lond Engl.* 2013;9(5):479-490. doi:10.2217/whe.13.50
- 70. Netburn D. Researchers avoid 'messy' hormonal female mice. And that hurts women. Los Angeles Times. Published May 30, 2019. Accessed January 18, 2022. https://www.latimes.com/science/la-sci-emotional-stereotypes-about-women-20190530story.html
- 71. Asquith A, Sava L, Harris AB, Radix AE, Pardee DJ, Reisner SL. Patient-centered practices for engaging transgender and gender diverse patients in clinical research studies. *BMC Med Res Methodol*. 2021;21(1):202. doi:10.1186/s12874-021-01328-4
- 72. Chin LJ, Berenson JA, Klitzman RL. Typologies of Altruistic and Financial Motivations for Research Participation. *J Empir Res Hum Res Ethics JERHRE*. 2016;11(4):299-310. doi:10.1177/1556264616679537
- 73. Egleston BL, Dunbrack RL, Hall MJ. Clinical trials that explicitly exclude gay and lesbian patients. *N Engl J Med*. 2010;362(11):1054-1055. doi:10.1056/NEJMc0912600
- 74. Parker JN, Hunter AS, Bauermeister JA, Bonar EE, Carrico A, Stephenson R. Comparing Social Media and In-Person Recruitment: Lessons Learned From Recruiting Substance-Using, Sexual and Gender Minority Adolescents and Young Adults for a Randomized Control Trial. *JMIR Public Health Surveill*. 2021;7(12):e31657. doi:10.2196/31657
- 75. Lawrence L. Building Inclusive Clinical Trials for the LGBTQ Community. Clara Health. Published June 1, 2021. Accessed January 19, 2022. https://guides.clarahealth.com/building-inclusive-clinical-trials-lgbtq/
- 76. United Nations. Global Issues: Ageing. United Nations. Accessed January 19, 2022. https://www.un.org/en/global-issues/ageing
- 77. Joseph PD, Craig JC, Caldwell PH. Clinical trials in children. *Br J Clin Pharmacol*. 2015;79(3):357-369. doi:10.1111/bcp.12305
- 78. Veenendaal M, Westerik JAM, van den Bemt L, Kocks JWH, Bischoff EW, Schermer TR. Age- and sex-specific prevalence of chronic comorbidity in adult patients with asthma: A real-life study. *Npj Prim Care Respir Med*. 2019;29(1):1-7. doi:10.1038/s41533-019-0127-9
- 79. van Marum RJ. Underrepresentation of the elderly in clinical trials, time for action. *Br J Clin Pharmacol*. 2020;86(10):2014-2016. doi:10.1111/bcp.14539
- Lam M, Zhu JW, Maqbool T, et al. Inclusion of Older Adults in Randomized Clinical Trials for Systemic Medications for Atopic Dermatitis: A Systematic Review - PubMed. *JAMA Dermatol*. 2020;156(11):1240-1245. doi:10.1001/jamadermatol.2020.2940.
- Siegfried EC, Jaworski JC, Eichenfield LF, et al. Developing drugs for treatment of atopic dermatitis in children (≥3 months to <18 years of age): Draft guidance for industry. *Pediatr Dermatol*. 2018;35(3):303-322. doi:10.1111/pde.13452
- 82. Siegfried EC, Jaworski JC, Mina-Osorio P. A Systematic Scoping Literature Review of Publications Supporting Treatment Guidelines for Pediatric Atopic Dermatitis in Contrast to Clinical Practice Patterns. *Dermatol Ther*. 2018;8(3):349-377. doi:10.1007/s13555-018-0243-4



- 83. Avena-Woods C. Overview of Atopic Dermatitis. *AJMC*. 2017;23(8). Accessed June 30, 2021. https://www.ajmc.com/view/overview-of-atopic-dermatitis-article
- 84. Lagler FB, Hirschfeld S, Kindblom JM. Challenges in clinical trials for children and young people. *Arch Dis Child*. 2021;106(4):321-325. doi:10.1136/archdischild-2019-318676
- Hoon D, Taylor MT, Kapadia P, Gerhard T, Strom BL, Horton DB. Trends in Off-Label Drug Use in Ambulatory Settings: 2006–2015. *Pediatrics*. 2019;144(4):e20190896. doi:10.1542/peds.2019-0896
- Ristovska L. Regulations and Data Sources on Pediatric Clinical Studies in the United States and European Union. National Institute on Aging; 2020. Accessed January 19, 2022. https://www.nber.org/sites/default/files/2020-08/Regulations%20and%20Data%20Sources%20on%20Pediatric%20Clinical%20Studies%20in%2 Othe%2CUnited%20States%20and%20European%20Union.pdf
- 87. Commissioner O of the. FDA Offers Guidance to Enhance Diversity in Clinical Trials, Encourage Inclusivity in Medical Product Development. FDA. Published November 9, 2020. Accessed January 14, 2022. https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/fda-offersguidance-enhance-diversity-clinical-trials-encourage-inclusivity-medical-product
- Working Group on Ethics. Informed Consent for Paediatric Clinical Trials in Europe 2015. European Network of Paediatric Research at the European Medicines Agency. Published October 23, 2019. Accessed January 19, 2022. https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/documents/other/informed-consent-paediatric-clinical-trialseurope-2015_en.pdf
- 89. WHO. Clinical trials in children. World Health Organization. Published 2022. Accessed January 19, 2022. https://www.who.int/clinical-trials-registry-platform/clinical-trials-in-children
- 90. Bharucha AE, Wi CI, Srinivasan SG, et al. Participation of rural patients in clinical trials at a multisite academic medical center. *J Clin Transl Sci.* 2021;5(1). doi:10.1017/cts.2021.813
- 91. The Cancer Atlas. Overview of Geographical Diversity. The Cancer Atlas. Accessed January 19, 2022. http://canceratlas.cancer.org/OZe
- 92. IHME. Global Burden of Disease (GBD 2019). Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation. Published 2019. Accessed January 19, 2022. https://www.healthdata.org/gbd/2019
- 93. Coberley CR, Puckrein GA, Dobbs AC, McGinnis MA, Coberley SS, Shurney DW. Effectiveness of disease management programs on improving diabetes care for individuals in health-disparate areas. *Dis Manag DM*. 2007;10(3):147-155. doi:10.1089/dis.2007.641
- 94. Mateen FJ. Is It Time for Quotas to Achieve Racial and Ethnic Representation in Multiple Sclerosis Trials? *Front Neurol.* 2021;12:680912. doi:10.3389/fneur.2021.680912
- 95. Chandra A, Skinner JS. Ch. 16 Geography and Racial Health Disparities. In: *Critical Perspectives on Racial and Ethnic Differences in Health in Late Life.* National Academies Press (US); 2004. Accessed January 19, 2022. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK25524/
- 96. Feldman SR, Cox LS, Strowd LC, et al. The Challenge of Managing Atopic Dermatitis in the United States. *Am Health Drug Benefits*. 2019;12(2):83-93.

- 97. Duma N, Kothadia SM, Azam TU, et al. Characterization of Comorbidities Limiting the Recruitment of Patients in Early Phase Clinical Trials. *The Oncologist*. 2019;24(1):96-102. doi:10.1634/theoncologist.2017-0687
- Chinn D, McCarthy C. All Aspects of Health Literacy Scale (AAHLS): Developing a tool to measure functional, communicative and critical health literacy in primary healthcare settings. *Patient Educ Couns*. 2013;90(2):247-253. doi:10.1016/j.pec.2012.10.019
- 99. Meyer S, Woldu HG, Sheets LR. Sociodemographic diversity in cancer clinical trials: New findings on the effect of race and ethnicity. *Contemp Clin Trials Commun*. 2021;21:100718. doi:10.1016/j.conctc.2021.100718
- Unger JM, Hershman DL, Fleury ME, Vaidya R. Association of Patient Comorbid Conditions With Cancer Clinical Trial Participation. *JAMA Oncol.* 2019;5(3):326-333. doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2018.5953
- 101. Olson AM, Swabey L. Communication Access for Deaf People in Healthcare Settings: Understanding the Work of American Sign Language Interpreters. *J Healthc Qual Off Publ Natl Assoc Healthc Qual*. 2017;39(4):191-199. doi:10.1097/JHQ.00000000000038
- 102. Spencer KR, Mehnert JM. Importance of including patients with comorbidities in clinical trials. *Lancet Oncol.* 2016;17(1):17-18. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(15)00452-0
- 103. WHO. *World Report on Disability*. World Health Organization; 2011:350. https://www.who.int/disabilities/world_report/2011/report.pdf
- 104. WHO. Noncommunicable diseases. World Health Organization. Published 2022. Accessed January 19, 2022. https://www.who.int/westernpacific/health-topics/noncommunicable-diseases
- 105. Rios D, Magasi S, Novak C, Harniss M. Conducting Accessible Research: Including People With Disabilities in Public Health, Epidemiological, and Outcomes Studies. *Am J Public Health*. 2016;106(12):2137-2144. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2016.303448
- 106. Moore SM. Scientific reasons for including persons with disabilities in clinical and translational diabetes research. *J Diabetes Sci Technol*. 2012;6(2):236-241. doi:10.1177/193229681200600204
- 107. Williams AS, Moore SM. Universal design of research: inclusion of persons with disabilities in mainstream biomedical studies. *Sci Transl Med*. 2011;3(82):82cm12. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3002133
- 108. Desai M. Recruitment and retention of participants in clinical studies: Critical issues and challenges. *Perspect Clin Res.* 2020;11(2):51-53. doi:10.4103/picr.PICR_6_20
- 109. Wood A, White IR, Thompson SG. Are missing outcome data adequately handled? A review of published randomized controlled trials in major medical journals - Angela M Wood, Ian R White, Simon G Thompson, 2004. *Clin Trials*. 2004;1(4):368-376. doi:https://doi.org/10.1191/1740774504cn032oa
- 110. Ali Z, Anderson K, Chiriac A, et al. High adherence and low dropout rate in a virtual clinical study of atopic dermatitis through weekly reward-based personalized genetic lifestyle reports. *PLOS ONE*. 2020;15(7):e0235500. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0235500

- 111. Lamprell K, Chin M, Braithwaite J. "Can I still get a tattoo?" Patients' experiences across the clinical trajectory for metastatic melanoma: a dynamic narrative model of patient journey. *Patient Exp J.* 6(1):87-93. doi:doi: 10.35680/2372-0247.1301
- 112. Langford AT, Resnicow K, Davis RE, et al. Ethnic Identity Predicts Loss-to-follow-up in a Health Promotion Trial. *Contemp Clin Trials*. 2010;31(5):414-418. doi:10.1016/j.cct.2010.06.006
- 113. Alizadeh F, Mfitumuhoza G, Stephens J, et al. Identifying and Reengaging Patients Lost to Follow-Up in Rural Africa: The "Horizontal" Hospital-Based Approach in Uganda. *Glob Health Sci Pract*. 2019;7(1):103-115. doi:10.9745/GHSP-D-18-00394
- 114. Review of Optometry. Your Patient May Be Lost to Follow Up If.... Review of Optometry. Published April 10, 2020. Accessed January 19, 2022. https://www.reviewofoptometry.com/article/your-patient-may-be-lost-to-follow-up-if
- 115. Funakoshi M. Gender and language. *Reuters*. https://graphics.reuters.com/GENDER-LANGUAGE/LGBT/mopanqoelva/. Published January 25, 2022. Accessed January 27, 2022.
- 116. Kemp S. Digital 2021 October Global Statshot Report DataReportal Global Digital Insights. DATAREPORTAL. Published October 21, 2021. Accessed March 24, 2022. https://datareportal.com/reports/digital-2021-october-global-statshot
- 117. Stephens C. Anonymous Nurse: Stop Using Dr. Google to Diagnose Symptoms. Healthline. Published March 21, 2019. Accessed March 24, 2022. https://www.healthline.com/health/please-stop-using-doctor-google-dangerous